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              THE 
SOUTH CAROLINA WORKERS’  
COMPENSATION COMMISSION 

BUSINESS MEETING 
April 29, 2019 

 
 A Business Meeting of the South Carolina Workers’ Compensation Commission was held 
in Hearing Room A of the Workers’ Compensation Commission on Monday, April 29, 2019, at 
10:30 a.m.  The meeting agenda was posted prior to the meeting and proper advance notice was 
made to all concerned parties in compliance with requirements in the Freedom of Information Act.  
The following Commissioners were present: 
 

T. SCOTT BECK, CHAIRMAN 
SUSAN S. BARDEN, VICE CHAIR 

R. MICHAEL CAMPBELL, II, COMMISSIONER 
MELODY L. JAMES, COMMISSIONER 
GENE MCCASKILL, COMMISSIONER 

AISHA TAYLOR, COMMISSIONER 
AVERY B. WILKERSON, JR., COMMISSIONER 

 
Present also were: Gary Cannon, Executive Director; Bryan Berthelette, Self-Insurance 

Director; Alexa Stuart, Human Resource Manager; Amy Bracy, Judicial Director; Keith Roberts, 
General Counsel; David Durant, Attorney; Wayne Ducote; Insurance & Medical Services Director 
and Loretta Dykes, Fiscal Technician were present.   

  
Chairman Beck called the meeting to order at 10:56 a.m.   
 

AGENDA 
 Commissioner Barden moved that the agenda be approved.  Commissioner McCaskill 
seconded the motion, and the motion was approved. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – BUSINESS MEETING OF APRIL 29, 2019 
 Commissioner Barden moved that the minutes of the Business Meeting of April 29, 2019, 
be approved. Commissioner Taylor seconded the motion, and the motion was approved. 
 
GENERAL ANNOUNCEMENTS  

There were no general announcements. 
 
APPLICATIONS FOR APPROVAL TO SELF-INSURE 
 Self-insurance applications were presented by Bryan Berthelette, Self-Insurance Director.  Seventeen (17) 
prospective members of Three (3) funds was presented to the Commission for approval. The applications were:                             
    
                    SC Automobile Dealers Association 
                                 Grand Strand Mitsubishi 
                                 Jag SC LLC                                                
 
                                 SC Home Builders Fund 
                                 ABW Construction LLC 
                                 Accu Group LLC 
                                 Buck Causey Construction LLC 
                                 Casco Property LLC 
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                                 Charles Riley 
                                 Delpino Custom Homes LLC 
                                 EAS Homes LLC 
                                 Fairview Custom Homes LLC 
                                 Fiskeaux Finish & Trim, Inc. 
                                 GWH Electric, Inc. 
                                 Mike Sewell Builders LLC 
                                 Palmetto Construction Professionals LLC 
                                 RSS Construction Services LLC 
                                                                   
                                 Palmetto Timber Fund 
                                 Carolina Cookwood of SC LLC 
                                 Three Gen, Inc. 
                                VaughnBuilt LLC 
 

 After examination of the applications, it was determined that each complied with the 
Commission’s requirements and each was recommended for approval. Commissioner Wilkerson     
made the motion to approve the applications to self-insure, and Commissioner Barden seconded 
the motion.  The motion was unanimously approved.    
 
DEPARTMENT DIRECTORS’ REPORTS 
 The Department Directors presented their reports which were also submitted to the 
Commission in written form. 
 
Human Resources 
 Ms. Stuart presented the Human Resources report.  Ms. Stuart pointed out the following 
highlights from the report: 
 

 In March we had 53 full-time employees and 1 part-time employee.  
 One current opening and one pending retirement. 
 We had independent insurance agents come in and offer supplemental insurance to 

employees. 
 Ms. Stuart handled 24 transactions related to benefits. 
 March 18 we had an all employee meeting and luncheon 
 Award from SC Human Affairs recognized SC WCC in the top ten status for our 

equal opportunity status for the 2018-2019 period. 
 Sent out 20 all agency emails on various topics, SCIES, training etc. 
 Met with the Executive Director about various employee related issues. 
 Ms. Stuart performed 10 SCEIS related transactions. 
 7 payroll related transactions were completed 
 Approved 14 travel expense reports which is more than last month.   
 Notified CBRE of 3 building issues, that is 4 less than last month.  
 We had 32 parking/access issues, that is 25 more than last month.  Most of those 

were access issues. 
 
Information Technology Department 
 Ms. Sprang presented the Information Services Department’s report   Ms. Sprang pointed 
out the following highlights from the report.   

 EDI- We have published our standards. We were leaning toward XML, but are now 
getting some pushback. We have been asked to help develop some new standards. 
This is becoming challenging since we are developing our new system.  Carriers 
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and trading partners have started pushing back because XML is so complicated.   
There was discussion on the budget aspect between Ms. Sprang and Commissioner 
Wilkerson.   

 Progress- Current server is at the end of its life. So, we are working on a plan to 
keep that operational until October.  Commissioner Taylor inquired about the 
timing of the release of the new system with Comp Camp.  There was an 
explanation from Executive Director Cannon.  

 Rest of work- Trying to get internal uses to minimize their requests, due to IT staff 
is working hard to help implement the new system. 

 System Support- Back to investigating a new help desk system.  We are going to 
need it in support of our new system.  Setting up tracking for response to internal 
and external to gauge response time. Ms. Sprang would like to provide a service 
agreement to our stakeholders that states we will guarantee you x amount of time 
to respond.  

 OnBase- Issue between our current system and Adobe.  OnBase wanted to push us 
to OnBase 18 which not complaint with Adobe Pro, which the program that the 
Commissioners’ Administrative Assistants use on a daily basis.   They attempted 
to push it on us and Ms. Sprang told them their suggested fix of reboot your 
computer for every upload was not practical and would not work.   
There was discussion.  

 Legacy Modernization- Going very well.  Have completed 15 sprints. We are in the 
hardest part of project because we are in EDI portion and working with the 
standards and scheduling.   Working on developing a communication plan that 
reaches out to all of external stakeholders.  A training plan to go along with that. 
We will review requests for training and venues in the PeeDee and Upstate as well 
as the Midlands. Agency support plan.  Training videos that Director Cannon will 
oversee.   

 
Insurance and Medical Services Department 
 Mr. Ducote presented the Insurance and Medical Services Department’s report. Mr. Ducote 
pointed out the following highlights from the report:   
 

 In March, the Compliance Division compelled 71 employers to come into 
compliance with the Act, and collected over 240,000 in non-compliance penalties.  
As a result of the efforts 604 more employees are now covered.   

 Mr. Ducote wanted to give accolades to the agency compliance team.  Mr. Ducote 
states they have been working hard to get employers on the phone, educate them, 
and bring them into compliance.  

 For the past 4 months, all carriers on the Rule to Show Cause docket resolved their 
outstanding fines.  

 In March there were 18 carriers resolved their issues, resulting in $7,800in fine 
resolutions.  

 Coverage collected over $23,800, in fines, 2, 049 new claims were established.   
 The Self- Insurance Division collected over $1.65 in self-insurance tax.  Trending 

at about 93% of last year’s fiscal year. 
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Mr. Ducote wanted to make the Commission aware of Ms. Spann and Ms. Jolly’s 
efforts working on the Compliance side to get fines resolved and helping employers 
come into compliance.   

 
Claims Department 
 Ms. Spann presented the Claims Department’s report.  Ms. Spann reported the following 
for the month of March;  
 

 Claims processed over 1,900 more than the previous month.  This included 2,400 
closed files and reviewed 2, 330 files.  

 Reviewed 14 carriers which resulted in 1,400 files.   
 Closed 62 cases and 2 fines were accessed.  
 In fine revenue Claims collected $9.450 more than last month.  $12,500 less than 

last year.   
 Total number of fines assessed increased by 34 over the previous month.   
 March had a decrease of 9 in the number of fines assessed for Forms 18. 
 Received 480 more than the previous year Form 18s via SROI/EDI.  
 Received 406 less Form 18s via email. 
 Received 195 less via USPS, than last year. 
 Form 61, we received 686, approved 647.   
 Received 3 Third Party Settlements and approved 3.  

 
Judicial Department 
 Amy Bracy, presented the Judicial Department’s report.  Ms. Bracy reported the following 
for the month of March:     
 
 Judicial Department 

 860 requests for Hearings 
 114 Motions 
 148 Clincher Conference requests sent to Jurisdictional Commissioners 

 
 Commissioners 

 55 Single Commissioner Hearings conducted   
 17  Pre-hearing conferences held 
 17 Full Commission Hearings conducted  

609 Orders served at single Commissioner level  
Informal Conference   

 248 Informal conferences conducted 
 

 Mediation 
 36 regulatory mediations scheduled 
 45  requested mediations 
 63 matters resolved in mediation with the receipt of Forms 70 

 
 Appeals to SC Court of Appeals  

 In March the Judicial Department received 1 Notice of Intent to Appeal, to the 
Court of Appeals.  
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VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION  
  Mr. Cannon presented the Vocation Rehabilitation report in Ms. Drawdy’s absence.  
Mr. Cannon pointed out the following highlights from the report:   

 36 Letters mailed 
 Attended 7 commission hearings  
 Spoke with 3 attorneys  

Director Cannon brought the additional report to the commission’s attention.  The report is 
broken down by county and monthly.  They have sent out 385 letters and reaching out to our 
claimants and offering services. 

Chairmen Beck inquired as to why there is a concentration in Richland and Aiken.  Director 
Cannon stated that he noticed that and it should be spread out in all counties and that he would 
speak with Ms. Drawdy to determine the reasoning for those 2 counties being so high. 

 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT  
 Gary Cannon, Executive Director, presented his report which was also submitted to the 
Commission in written form. He pointed out the following highlights from the report:   

 Mr. Cannon wanted to point out that we are so fortunate to have such amazing 
department heads that work as a team, are responsible, and get a lot of work done. 
He wanted to publicly thank them for all they do and have done.  

 Executive Director Report highlights the meetings, activities and financial 
transactions from the month of March.   

 Director Cannon notes that on Tuesday, April 30, 2019, we are will be holding a 
Nuts & Bolts Conference which will be a shortened version of our CAME 
workshop. We have 172 stakeholders registered.  It is the basic from start to finish 
of a claim.   

 With the Department Heads being out to attend the conference, we will make sure 
there is staff to assist the Commissioners with their hearings.  

 
 

ADMINISTRATION – FINANCIAL REPORT  
 Mr. Cannon reported the benchmark for period ending March 31, 2019 is 75%. The General 
Fund expenditure to date is 68%. The Earmarked Fund expenditure to date is 68%. The higher 
amount is due to ICAP, IT project has come through the budget, they have approved that and we 
will be taking that money out of the Self-Insurance Tax; it is a onetime expense.  Budgeted Self-
Insurance Tax funds received is 196%.  
 
OLD BUSINESS  
No old business  
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NEW BUSINESS 
Commissioner McCaskill requested that at each meeting that one department attends to allow the 
Commissioners to speak to them and thank them for all they do.  The Commissioners agreed and 
asked Mr. Cannon to oversee the schedule.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 Commissioner Barden made the motion to adjourn.  Commissioner McCaskill seconded 
the motion, and the motion was approved.  
 
 The April 29, 2019, meeting of the South Carolina Workers’ Compensation Commission 
adjourned at 11:26 a.m. 
 
 
Reported May 14, 2019 
Amy Proveaux 
Office of the Executive Director 
















































































